
 
 

DATE:   FALL 2023 

TO:         College Faculty 

FROM:  Pamela Brown, Provost/Vice President for Academic Affairs 

RE:     Course Management  

 

I hope that everyone had a wonderful summer. As we prepare for the fall 2023 semester, I 

would like to thank you all for the very important role that you play in the lives of our students 

by sharing your academic expertise and guidance.  

 

The contents of this memo are meant to help ensure: (1) your students understand your 

academic expectations, (2) you have access to information about resources that are available for 

your students, and (3) you are aware of policies and procedures that will help you to fulfill your 

teaching and administrative responsibilities. Bookmarked topics include: 

 

(1) Welcoming your students, (2) Syllabus requirements, (3) Accessibility (new) (4) 

Resources, policies and  procedures, (5) Class cancellations/changes, (6) Field trips, (7) 

Modality per CUNYfirst  requirement, (8) eClass folder documentation/grading 

policies, (9) Final grades, (10) Medical documentation/technology issues, (11) 

Bereavement policy 

 

Welcoming your students: Regardless of the modality you are teaching, please include a 

message about attending the first-class session posted on Blackboard ahead of time, so that 

students consistently know where to find this information in advance and will know how to 

participate from the first class. Remember to activate your class in Blackboard. 

Syllabus requirements: Please ensure that you distribute the syllabus and any other needed 

information by the first-class meeting. Comprehensive information will help your students 

better understand expectations, as well as take advantage of resources that will help them 

succeed. At a minimum, please include the following in your syllabus:  

• Course number, title, and section number, course description, number of credits, pre/co-

requisites. 

• Instructor’s name, email address or other way to reach you, and Student Hours (aka office 
hours) so that students know how and when to contact you. 

• Technology requirements and links for where to go for technical support. 
• Required text(s) and any other required course materials. 
• Instructional objectives that incorporate assessment measures and techniques. 
• A schedule of topics to be covered. Include dates and location of in-person classes. Dates, times 

(synchronous modality) and information on how to access online classes. Dates and times should 
agree with this information in CUNYfirst. 

• Required and recommended readings and other major assignments. Include explicit 
information about due dates and times, or if asynchronous, deadlines for participation as 
well as deadlines for completion of assignments. 

• Details on how to access course materials, discussion boards, etc. and submit 
assignments. As needed, links to resources such as the library, writing center, 

http://websupport1.citytech.cuny.edu/facultybb.html
https://library.citytech.cuny.edu/
https://openlab.citytech.cuny.edu/ctwritingcenter/


tutoring, or other student services. 
• Clear statements about grading policies and assessment of student work. 
• Attendance/class participation policy. 
• The college’s academic integrity statement/plagiarism policy. found in the Academic Integrity 

manual 

• Please also consider adding a statement about your commitment to diversity and inclusive education 
(suggestions from DICE available here). 

You should also provide a copy of your syllabus to the department. Please remember that you are 

responsible for holding all class sessions through the end of the fall session for the entire 

scheduled time, or a comparable time period for asynchronous sections, observing the USDOE 

definition of a Carnegie hour. 

Accessibility: Online course materials should be accessible to all students, including students with 

disabilities, in a timely manner. The Library’s self-paced training module Introduction to 

Accessibility is a good resource. Blackboard ALLY supports universal design for learning. To 

learn how to utilize ALLY see your Blackboard course or sign up for an iTEC workshop. The 

Accessibility section in OpenLab Help provides practical guidance for faculty on making their 

materials accessible. CUNY is in the process of developing procedures regarding accessible 

course materials which will be shared as soon as they are available. 

Resources, policies and procedures: Faculty Commons Resources provides information on 

administrative responsibilities, information on using CUNYfirst, and other important policies and 

procedures, including details about the new alerts system. Please take advantage of this valuable 

resource. 

 

If you are teaching in-person or hybrid courses for the fall semester, or wish to come to campus, the 

following links contain critical information. 

 

The COVID mandate ended on May 23, 2023, and Cleared4 is no longer required for entry to campus 

buildings. CUNY still encourages students, faculty and staff to stay current with vaccines and boosters. 

For additional information, please refer to the following links.  CUNY to End the Emergency COVID-

19 Vaccine Mandate and Fact Sheet: COVID-19 Public Health Emergency Transition Roadmap 

For those teaching online courses, OLAC’s sample online syllabi can be found at: OLAC  

syllabus samples. Valuable information on online pedagogy, additional resources and policies 

are also provided on the Faculty Commons, iTech City Tech Online, and Open Lab Distance  

Education sites. 

I encourage you to promote a culture of active learning from the first class. Active learning is 

considered so critical for student success that our accreditor, MSCHE, specifically requires regular 

and substantive student-faculty interactions in online courses. 

Class cancellations/relocation: Class meetings are governed by state regulations. No class may 

be cancelled without prior notification of the department chair and, in the case of evening or 

weekend classes, the Adjunct Workload Management Office as well (718.260.5565 or 

awmo@citytech.cuny.edu). Instructors of in-person classes should not relocate classes to a new 

room without first receiving permission from the Registrar's Office.  

Field trips: Please be aware that every off-campus field trip requires an approved field trip 

form. More information about field trips can be found on the Faculty Commons Resources 

website under Student Travel Overview. An ESPARC certificate from within the most recent 

12-month period is required along with the field trip request—you may use last year’s 

https://www.citytech.cuny.edu/current-student/tutoring-schedule.aspx
https://www.citytech.cuny.edu/student-services/
https://www.citytech.cuny.edu/academic-integrity/
https://openlab.citytech.cuny.edu/dice/commitment-to-diversity-and-inclusion-syllabus-statement/
http://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ous/international/usnei/us/credits.doc
https://nam02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fopenlab.citytech.cuny.edu%2Faccessibilitymodule%2F&data=05%7C01%7CPAMELA.BROWN00%40citytech.cuny.edu%7Cf9cf058a426f4639c6db08db94549165%7C6f60f0b35f064e099715989dba8cc7d8%7C0%7C0%7C638266863159638803%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=XvO9q9H4sZkEkhWI%2FECZLg%2BVQJpXtCwwHfF9tI16CRE%3D&reserved=0
https://nam02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fopenlab.citytech.cuny.edu%2Faccessibilitymodule%2F&data=05%7C01%7CPAMELA.BROWN00%40citytech.cuny.edu%7Cf9cf058a426f4639c6db08db94549165%7C6f60f0b35f064e099715989dba8cc7d8%7C0%7C0%7C638266863159638803%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=XvO9q9H4sZkEkhWI%2FECZLg%2BVQJpXtCwwHfF9tI16CRE%3D&reserved=0
https://nam02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fopenlab.citytech.cuny.edu%2Fblog%2Fhelp%2Fhelp-category%2Faccessibility-on-the-openlab%2F&data=05%7C01%7CPAMELA.BROWN00%40citytech.cuny.edu%7Cf9cf058a426f4639c6db08db94549165%7C6f60f0b35f064e099715989dba8cc7d8%7C0%7C0%7C638266863159638803%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=McxAFIGqfLwS5VveyriYFuhO5rpO8DbnA7M2401ll3g%3D&reserved=0
https://facultycommons.citytech.cuny.edu/resources/
https://facultycommons.citytech.cuny.edu/alerts-reporting-and-intervention/
https://www1.cuny.edu/mu/forum/2023/04/11/cuny-to-end-the-emergency-covid-19-vaccine-mandate/
https://www1.cuny.edu/mu/forum/2023/04/11/cuny-to-end-the-emergency-covid-19-vaccine-mandate/
https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2023/02/09/fact-sheet-covid-19-public-health-emergency-transition-roadmap.html
http://websupport1.citytech.cuny.edu/faculty_pdf/cto/Sample_Syllabus_OnlineLearningAdvisoryCouncil.pdf
http://websupport1.citytech.cuny.edu/faculty_pdf/cto/Sample_Syllabus_OnlineLearningAdvisoryCouncil.pdf
http://websupport1.citytech.cuny.edu/faculty_pdf/cto/Sample_Syllabus_OnlineLearningAdvisoryCouncil.pdf
https://facultycommons.citytech.cuny.edu/
https://www.cuny.edu/about/administration/offices/cis/it-resources-for-remot
https://www.citytech.cuny.edu/virtual/teach-anywhere.aspx
https://openlab.citytech.cuny.edu/blog/help/help-category/distance-education/
https://openlab.citytech.cuny.edu/blog/help/help-category/distance-education/
mailto:awmo@citytech.cuny.edu
https://facultycommons.citytech.cuny.edu/resources/
https://www.citytech.cuny.edu/study-abroad/


certificate until notifications for the ESPARC 2023-2024 training are sent out in mid-semester.  

For on-campus activities such as trips to the library or the on-campus Cold Spring Harbor Labs 

DNA  Learning Center, you should inform the department in advance and post a sign on the 

classroom door indicating the temporary location, in case an emergency situation arises. 

Modality per CUNYfirst listing requirement: Please remember that you should not unilaterally 

change the modality of your courses—be it in-person, hybrid, or synchronous/asynchronous 

online. CUNY policy explicitly requires faculty to meet their classes in the modality listed in the 

CUNYfirst Schedule of Classes. For hybrid classes, in-person meeting dates should align with 

the information in the CUNYfirst Schedule of Classes and should also be included in the course 

syllabus, distributed by the first class. We all understand that situations can develop 

unexpectedly, including illness. In this case, please reach out to your chairperson, who can 

consult with the Dean and Provost to help you develop a reasonable solution which best allows 

your students to keep learning. Provost’s approval is required to change modality. 

eClass folder documentation/grading policies: CUNY is considered a “non-attendance taking 

system,” which means the institution verifies to the federal government that we do not grade 

attendance. However, class participation can be used in grading criteria. Student attendance 

should always be recorded for legal reasons, as well as to ensure that correct grades are assigned 

(for example, to determine whether a WU or an F is appropriate). All grades, and the nature and 

the weight of each component of the final course grade, as listed in the syllabus, should also be 

recorded. Attendance and grading information should be submitted to your department at the end 

of the semester. To easily document this information, eClass folder templates are available on the 

Faculty Commons Resources page. You can also scroll down and download at: 

https://www.citytech.cuny.edu/awmo/. Students’ Blackboard login can be viewed via the 

Performance Dashboard or by running a Course Report. Please see the CUNY Uniform Grade 

Glossary, at the end of this memo, regarding recent changes to CUNY’s grading policy, also 

found on the Faculty Commons Resources website. As an alternative, attendance can be kept in 

Blackboard, downloaded and attached to the eClass folder rather than separately filling in the 

attendance on the spreadsheet. eClass Folders or equivalent information are due by 12:00 

noon on Tuesday, December 26 to your department.   

 

Final Grades: Final grades are submitted electronically via CUNYfirst. Final Grade rosters for  

FALL 2023 SEMESTER will be available beginning Thursday, December 14th, and must be submitted 

no later than midnight of December 26th, 2023. 

Medical documentation/technology issues: Sometimes students fail to participate in class, 

miss assignments, etc., and explain the reason was illness or loss of internet access and 

connectivity. Please exercise compassion and common sense when receiving these requests. In 

most situations, you can choose to grant accommodations without reviewing medical or other 

documentation. In the rare cases when you feel that some examination is necessary, the Center for 

Student Accessibility can help with review. Faculty should never review medical documentation 

from a student. When students are granted an accommodation by the Center for Student 

Accessibility it must be honored. 

Bereavement policy: please follow guidance on supporting students who have lost a family 

member. This, too, can be found on the Faculty Commons Resources website. 

This memo will be posted on the AWMO memos and Faculty Commons Resources websites. 

Best wishes for a successful fall 2023 semester.  

https://www.cuny.edu/about/administration/offices/hr/professional-development-learning-management/compliance-trainings/#1570477395598-0caa9dc0-1287
https://dnalc.cshl.edu/
https://dnalc.cshl.edu/
https://facultycommons.citytech.cuny.edu/resources/
https://facultycommons.citytech.cuny.edu/resources/
https://www.citytech.cuny.edu/awmo/
http://websupport1.citytech.cuny.edu/facultybb.html
https://facultycommons.citytech.cuny.edu/resources/
https://facultycommons.citytech.cuny.edu/resources/
https://www.citytech.cuny.edu/awmo/
https://facultycommons.citytech.cuny.edu/resources/

